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reentry code. 

The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to your contentions that:  (a) at the time of your discharge you 
were unemployed and homeless; (b) such issues contributed to your inability to fulfill your 
obligations as a reserve Sailor at NOSC ; (c) you made every attempt possible to 
complete your military obligation but were not successful; and (d) you would very much 
appreciate “the opportunity to complete the mission.”  However, based upon this review, the 
Board concluded that these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient to warrant any and all 
relief. 

The Board noted that no evidence exists in the record that you ever made up or attempted to 
make any of your missed drills.  Moreover, your IDT History indicates that you had received 
authorized absences in both January and February 2014, so it was clear to the Board that you 
understood how the process worked with NOSC  and your chain of command to receive 
excused absences.  The Board sympathized with your housing and work situation; however, the 
Board concluded that this was outweighed by your failure to attend 20 required weekend drills 
over a five-month period of time.  Accordingly, the Board determined that there was no 
impropriety or inequity in your discharge, and concluded that shirking your USNR 
responsibilities clearly merited your separation and RE-4 reentry code.    

The Board did not believe that your USNR service was otherwise so meritorious to deserve a 
change in your reentry code and/or discharge upgrade, and the Board determined that Sailors 
should receive no higher discharge characterization than is due.  The Board concluded that 
negative aspects of your conduct and/or performance greatly outweighed any positive aspects of 
your military record.  Furthermore, the Board determined that the evidence of record did not 
demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should not be 
held accountable for your actions.     

The Board also noted that there is no provision of federal law or in Navy/Marine Corps 
regulations that allows for a discharge to be automatically upgraded or reentry code changed 
after a specified number of months or years.  Moreover, absent a material error or injustice, the 
Board declined to summarily upgrade a discharge or change a reentry code solely for the purpose 
of facilitating VA benefits, or enhancing educational, employment, or reenlistment opportunities.  
Accordingly, the Board concluded that you received the correct reentry code and discharge 
characterization based on your overall circumstances and that such reentry code and 
characterization were in accordance with all DoN directives and policy at the time of your 
discharge.  The Board carefully considered any matters submitted regarding your post-service 
conduct and accomplishments, however, even in light of the Wilkie Memo and reviewing the 
record holistically, the Board still concluded that given the totality of the circumstances your 
request does not merit relief.  






